



DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 27th of  February 2018 at 7.00 p.m.

In the Robinson Room, Durrington Village Hall

	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr JP Todd
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mrs S Paines, Mrs M Wardell, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mr D Healing, Mr R Deakins, Mr S Botham, Mrs K Sharp, Mr J Ellis, Mr S Rennie, Mr W Clarke, Mr G Wilson, Mr L Tucker
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)
Mrs R Docker (Admin Asst)
 
	


1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES – Cllr A Lund
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – Cllr L Tucker signed the book in relation to Minute 11e.
3. MINUTES – It was RESOLVED to approve the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on the 30th of January 2018.
4. REPORT BY THE CHAIRMAN OF THE TOWN COUNCIL 
On a sad note, I have to report we have had one of our council members resign, Sharon Pick. 

Sharon enjoyed her time being on the council but due to other commitments has chosen to resign.  I have a letter from Sharon which I will read out.  I have responded to Sharon with a thank you letter thanking her for what she did on the council.  Sharon has offered to continue to help at the Durrington 2018 weekend.

On the 7th of February the Durrington 2018 team met for its first meeting of this year.  I welcomed some new members who came along with an idea for a village scarecrow hunt in the week leading up the Durrington 2018 weekend.  This adds a 6th event to an already popular weekend, and would be on the theme of motoring.  Items we discussed have been emailed out to the team and the next meeting is on 19th March 2018.

The A303 consultation is now in full swing.  There is opportunity to comment on what you think of the scheme, what you don’t like about the scheme and anything else you think is appropriate to the scheme.  Sarah has booklets and information of the A303 consultation and as a council we will be commenting, so I hope you take advantage of visiting the open day displays at Larkhill and Amesbury.  The dates are in the booklets with timings, and are well worth a visit where you can see the visions of the area around Stonehenge, and that of the Countess fly-over.

And finally, today I attended the funeral of David Cole who passed away lately.  Many would have known him as Dick and for the good work he did with the Free Church, and with his wife Nancy taking the word of the Lord into schools under the banner of The Bridge Project.  Having known him since 1966, it was an honour to attend his funeral and see so many faces from the past.  Nancy and Dick used to love walking around the village, so he would have been seen by many of you around and about.  He will be sadly missed by all who knew him.

5. UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
a. POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES – The Police sent their apologies and provided the local policing report that was distributed to Councillors, an excerpt from their report is below:
Thefts from motor vehicles is the priority for the whole patch that has been agreed prior to the up and coming NTG Meetings for Amesbury/Durrington/Tidworth/Ludgershall.  Following a slight increase in vehicles offences, it has been decided that this needs to be in place. In particular, work vans are being broken into with an unknown device.  According to some local companies this is happening all over the South West. Some analytical work has commenced.  PC Wileman and the PCSOs will commence crime prevention work shortly.  Numbers are low locally at the moment and we wish to keep it this way.  The beauty spot signs which the Area Board funded have now arrived, PC Wileman is now co-ordinating the signs being put up at the areas which were targeted earlier this year.
b. CRIME PREVENTION – The Crime Prevention Committee has now successfully moved to Bi-Monthly and the first meeting of the new structure has taken place.  Following a string of van break in’s and theft thereof, the Police then taking the action of issuing leaflets, the first meeting of the Crime Prevention concentrated on this subject.  The night was an interactive evening with members and the public taking part in writing and submitting ideas that could prevent further incidents of Van break in and theft from vehicles in general.  The results were compared with the Police leaflets to see if all areas were covered and in some cases items were added to the Police’s recommended list.
c. SPEEDWATCH – Owing to weather conditions and continuing road works the Speed Watch results are lower than normal but the use of the illuminated speed signs continues to help speed within the village.  Cllr Deakins would email the CSW team feedback from a recent CSW Team Leaders’ Event.  This focused on the following:
To improve communication between the CSW volunteers, Wiltshire Police and the public.
Integrate and form a working relationship between the CSW teams Community Policing Team.

To ensure that the CSW have support over repeat and persistent offenders.

To ensure that all members of the CSW are suitably trained and afforded the opportunity for continuous professional development.

CSW to be recognised for their contribution and work.
d. POLICIES – No updates for February.
e. AMENTIES:
i. Village Hall:  Cllr S Paines pointed out some flooring that wasn’t level near the cupboard to the chairs and tables.  The Clerk would look at this in line with repairs and decorating to be conducted in the summer.
ii. Pavilion:  Cllr S Rennie reported that the repairs to damaged walls had been completed.
iii. Avon Fields:  Cllr J Ellis requested that a rubbish/dog waste bin be placed at the top of the Avon Fields Estate.  The Clerk would look at costs and a suitable location for a bin to be sited.
iv. River Park:  Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins reported a large amount of litter by the bench in the woods, he also said there was quite a lot of tree logs/stumps that were now in the river.  The Clerk would ask the Amenity Area worker to sort out the rubbish, whilst the logs/stumps would be removed when the contractor looks at some other ground maintenance work around the village.
f. PLANNING – Cllr D Healing pointed out that where tree applications for works in a conservation area are received it would be worth the Council submitting a comment.  In the past the Council has presumed tree applications are dealt with by the Tree Officer and has therefore believed that the Tree Officer is best placed/qualified to comment, with the Town Council returning ‘no comment’.  However, it has come to light that the Tree Officer only routinely looks at applications relating to trees with a preservation order on them (TPO).  If the Town Council submits a ‘no comment’ for tree works in a conservation area, then it is likely that the works will be approved.  The Town Council will therefore send a small team to visit the site of potential tree works and feedback into the Council for it to make any relevant comments to Wiltshire Council.
The following planning applications were discussed at the Planning Meeting held on the 27th of February:
17/12288/FUL – 2 New Road, Updated plans related to parking – no further comments would be submitted

18/00959/TCA – 55 High Street, work to trees in a conservation area - Support
17/10924/ADV – 2 Bourne House, The Packway, advertising boards – Support

18/01175/FUL – Exmoore Bungalow, Bulford Road, Single storey side extension – Support

18/01642/TPO – Redbury House, High Street, Tree Works – No Comment

18/00949/FUL – Land north of The Packway and east of Larkhill, 2 New substations - Support
PUBLIC QUESTIONS – A member of the public requested that consideration be given to moving the picnic benches on Millennium Park to the very top of the Park where people could enjoy a view and to hopefully deter some of the anti-social behaviour that was experienced last year towards the bottom of the park.  The Council discussed this for some time and whilst it understood frustrations from residents about young groups gathering on the Park and using the benches it did not feel that either removing the benches or moving them to another part of the Park would prevent this from happening.  The Council would monitor the situation as the weather improves and the Park is used more.  The Council highlighted that a PSPO is in place throughout the village, suitable sign locations had been provided to Wiltshire Council for erection, these were waiting to be done.  People found to be breaking the rules of the PSPO should be reported to the Police using the 101 number.
6.
REPORT BY THE CLERK 

I have attended some accounts training with our software provider to learn more about the End of Year Process and how best to use the various reporting options available on the software.  As a result I have been able to make some corrections to entries and improve the allocation of the 2017-2018 budget to best represent how/where it is being spent, particularly in relation to salaries and Tax/NI which were budgeted as one cost centre when originally inputted onto the system.  I am in the process of researching GDPR as it comes into force at the end of May, SLCC and NALC are still in consultation about Councils’ responsibilities and potential impact on individual councillors, particularly relating to email addresses/correspondence.  I will be enrolling in a Webinar on Friday which is not specific to local council’s but it will give me a better idea of how it may affect the Council.  Following a visit by the Alzheimer’s Society to review our facilities regarding Dementia Awareness I have put up some new dementia friendly signs.  The colour of the Hall is suitable we just need to change the colour of door frames, this will be addressed in August when its decorated.  The soakaway has been completed at the back of the Robinson Room, this will prevent a build-up of silt and blockages in the guttering and downpipes.  The Pavilion driveway and parking area is due to be repaired to fill in the ongoing issue of potholes that appear.  The bench on the river’s edge by the sluice gate has been moved into the meadow slightly as it was hanging off the river bank.  Wiltshire Wildlife have confirmed their attendance to deliver a presentation at the APM on the 27TH March, Highways England have also requested a 20-30 minute slot to update councillors/residents on the latest A303 Consultation.  The Hall will open at 6.30pm to the public with the first presentation at 7pm, the Robinson Room will house the information stands as there is interest from a lot of organisations this year.
7.
REPORT BY WILTSHIRE COUNCILLOR, CLLR G WRIGHT 

· The Red Devils Display Team will literally be dropping in to Avon Valley College on the Wed 25th April at 2 pm. I am coordinating this event and I have asked your Chairman John Todd to formally receive the Paras on behalf of Durrington.

· Cllr Sue Paines and myself met with Diane Jenkins of Alzheimers UK  and a gentleman living with Dementia. We all agreed a plan of how to make our Village Hall more dementia friendly. 

· The A303 Tunnel consultation is ongoing. I have information about the diversion routes from West to East and East to West for those not legally able to use the proposed tunnel, which are (Pedestrians, vehicles under 50cc, Horse and Horse Drawn Carriages, Cyclists and High or Abnormally Large Loads) the diversion routes planned for the tunnel are the same as those already in place for current A303 diversions.  Over the past 12 months just 2 abnormally high loads would have had to use the diversion route if the Tunnel was in operation. I encourage DTC and all residents to take a good look at the proposals because now is the time to raise issues that concern you. 

· A litter bin that is situated on Bulford Road outside the old Betting Shop will need to be moved as it is in the way of the installation of a new vehicular access drive. I ask DTC to consider helping with moving it next to the Bus Shelter some 20yds down the road.  

· I have painted a white line on a kerb at the pedestrian entrance to the Recreation Ground from Recreation Road to highlight the stepped kerb.

· I have positioned 2 signs at the Cemetery informing pedestrians to look both ways before crossing the A345. These were provided by DTC.

· Durrington roads continue to deteriorate and the need for refreshing existing yellow and white lines is obvious; I shall raise this with WC.

· The campaign to make it safer for children walking to Durrington Infants School gathers pace. I have placed banners to inform drivers not to drop off outside the school and the Head Teacher has completed and submitted the Travel Plan which, subject to a WC survey, may result in a Lollypop Attendant at the junction of Bulford Road/Glebe/School Road crossing. 

· WC Health & Wellbeing Group are co-ordinating Dementia Friendly Sessions for employees and volunteers at Stonehenge Visitors Centre.

· Larkhill Community Partnership next meeting is to be held on the 13th March at Sharpe Hall Larkhill. 

8.
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council.

a. Amesbury Area Board – The Minutes of the meeting held on the 18th of January 2018 have been issued.
b. CATG – The next meeting will be held in early March 2018, Cllrs R Deakins and J Ellis have a list of some issues to raise.
c. Larkhill Community Partnership – The next meeting will be held on the 13th of March 2018.  
d. World Heritage Site Management Plan – The next meeting will be held on the 19th of April 2018, there will also be a workshop that Cllr K Sharp will attend.
9.
ACCOUNTS – The Council RESOLVED to approve the following:

a.
Debits and cheques for February 2018.
b.
The bank reconciliation for January 2018.
c.
The Town Council reviewed the budget as at 27th February 2018 and RESOLVED the following virements to re-allocate budgets from unspent cost centres:

i.
Re-allocation of budget for Salaries, Tax/NI and Pensions from underspent cost centres (Administration/Pavilion) to cost centres of overspend (Amenity Areas/Cemetery).


ii.
Re-allocation of unspent budget for Projects to Equipment under the Amenity Area cost centre.


iii.
Re-allocation of the budgets for the Pavilion in relation to Interior, Exterior Paint and Rendering, the individual budgets for each of these codes will be switched around to cover overspend/underspend of each code.

10.
DISCUSSION TOPIC – The discussion took place at the start of the meeting by members of staff from Five Rivers who came to explain about the re-opening of 2 New Road following refurbishment.  This is home/educational facility that will cater for approximately two children with autism who will be referred by the Local Authority.  Councillors and members of the public are invited to attend the Open Day on the 10th of March.  Members of staff hope that the children will be able to integrate into the community, along with staff members and volunteers.  Staff recognised that in previous years problems relating to anti-social behaviour had been a problem with residents and stressed that this would not occur in the future.  Staff had visited local residents on New Road to explain the change in direction for the facility to hopefully allay the fears they had, given the facility had been closed for the past two years.
11.
PROPOSALS

a.
The Town Council Office RESOLVED to become a water Refill Station for people to fill up empty water bottles.  This is a nationwide scheme being promoted by MP Claire Perry across her constituency.

b.
To discuss/collate any comments thus far on the A303 Amesbury to Berwick Down Consultation.  No comments were forthcoming at this point, the Chairman urged Councillors to attend the consultation events and feedback to the Clerk.

c.
The Council put forward Cllr L Tucker as point of contact for Durrington Rest Centres in the event of an Emergency.  An Operation Room would be set up in the Town Council Office if a large scale emergency occurred in the village, the point of contact would liaise with the various agencies controlling the situation.  There are five Rest Centres in the village where people could seek refuge if required; Avon Valley College, Village Hall, Pavilion, Old School Hall, Durrington Junior School.

d.
The Council considered the British Gas quote for a new boiler at the Pavilion (£2261+VAT), following the inspection conducted recently following the Town Council adopting a Business Care Plan with them.  Whilst the current boiler is working it is over 25 years old and parts may be difficult to source, the Council agreed that there was no requirement at present to change it.  

e.
The Council RESOLVED the Clerk’s annual pay rise in line with her NALC Model Contract with effect from the 1st of April 2018.  This will move the Clerk onto NJC Payscale LC2 – 31.

f.
The Council RESOLVED a 1.5% pay rise to employee wages (less the Clerk) with effect from 1st April 2018, in order to ensure they are paid at least the 2018 National Living Wage rate of £7.83.  Those employees already paid above this rate will also benefit from the rise.

g.
The Council RESOLVED a change in the Cemetery Fees for children (change from those up to 12 years to those up to and including 17 years) and a 3% rise to the cost of Cemetery Fees with effect from 1st of April 2018, fees still remain low in the area. 

h.
The Council RESOLVED the order for the additional play park equipment in order to secure 2018 prices.  This will be manufactured and paid for in January 2019 as per the email distributed to all Councillors by the Clerk on the 9th of February 2018.  This is all within the £40,000 budget allocated for the Play Park upgrade in 2019.
i.
The Council granted permission for Highways England to access Town Council land by the River in order to conduct a survey for the A303.

j.
The Council RESOLVED to re-invest £58000 of the S106 monies in a one-year saver fixed rate account at 0.75% with the Nationwide Building Society.  Interest from the account’s maturity, along with £5000 (as previously agreed in the meeting of the 10th January 2018) would be transferred to the main bank account.
12.
CORRESPONDANCE TO THE CHAIRMAN OR CLERK  - The Chairman read out the letter of resignation received from Cllr S Pick.
13.
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS – there was no confidential business.
Signed




Chairman                        Date


                                                                             


